THE CHALLENGES OF ONLINE LEARNING DURING COVID-19 PANDEMIC: AN EXPERIENCE OF EFL STUDENTS

THESIS

Submitted by:

RATRI WULANDARI

NIM.180203187

Student of Faculty of Education and Teacher Training
Department of English Language Education



FACULTY OF EDUCATION AND TEACHER TRAINING AR-RANIRY STATE ISLAMIC UNIVERSITY DARUSSALAM - BANDA ACEH 2022 M / 1443 H

THESIS

Submitted to Fakultas Tarbiyah dan Keguruan

Universitas Islam Negeri Ar-Raniry Banda Aceh

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirement for

The Bachelor Degree of Education in English Language Teaching

by:

RATRI WULANDARI NIM. 180203187

Student of Fakultas Tarbiyah dan Keguruan

Department of English Language Education

Approved by:

جامعةالرانري

Main Supervisor

Co-Supervisor

rof. Dr. T. Zulfikar, M.Ed.

Date: 24 / 10 / 2022

Prof. Habiburrahim, M.Com., M.S., Ph,D.

Date: 21/10/2022

It has been defended in Sidang Munagasyah
in front of the board of the Examination for the working paper
and has been accepted in partial fulfillment of the requirements
for the Bachelor Degree of Education in English Language Teaching

On:

Monday, 19 December 2022 25 Jumadil Awal 1443 H

In Darussalam, Banda Aceh

Board of Examiner,

Chairperson,

Prof. Dr. 7. Zulfikar, M.Ed.

Secretary

Muntasir, MA. TESOL.

Member,

Prof. Habiburrahim, M.Com., M.S., Ph.D.

Member,

Prof. Safrul Mulder, S. Ag., M.A., M.Ed., Ph

Certified by:

The Dean of Fakultas Tarbiyah dan Keguruan Thiversitas Bilan Negeri Ar-Raniry Banda Aceh

land

M.A., M.Ed., Ph.D.

9)7031003

SURAT PERNYATAAN KEASLIAN

(Declaration of Originality)

Saya yang bertandatangan di bawah ini:

Nama : Ratri Wulandari

NIM : 180203187

Tempat/Tanggal Lahir : Pulau Banyak, 10 September 2000

Alamat : Kajhu, Baitussalam, Aceh Besar

Menyatakan dengan sesungguhnya bahwa skripsi yang berjudul:

THE CHALLENGES OF ONLINE LEARNING DURING COVID-19 PANDEMIC: AN EXPERIENCE OF EFL STUDENTS

Adalah benar-benar karya saya, kecuali semua kutipan dan referensi yang disebutkan sumbernya. Apabila terdapat kesalahan dan kekeliruan di dalamnya, maka akan sepenuhnya menjadi tanggungjawab saya. Demikianlah surat pernyataan ini saya buat dengan sesungguhnya.

Banda Aceh, 24 Oktober 2022 Saya yang membuat pernyataan,

i

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT



Alhamdulillahirabbil'alamin, all praises to Allah Subhanahu Wa Ta'ala, the lord of the worlds, for His mercy, strength, and blessings that enable me to complete this thesis. *Shalawat* and *salam* are always poured out to the great Prophet Muhammad SAW and his family and companions who have brought us from the realm of ignorance to a realm full of knowledge.

I realize that this thesis would not be finished without my beloved people who support and help me and I would like to express my gratitude and highest appreciation to all those who have helped in the process of writing this thesis. First of all, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisors Prof. Dr. T. Zulfikar, M.Ed. and Prof. Habiburrahim, M.Com., M.S., Ph.D. for their valuable evaluations, comments, and suggestions during the completion of this thesis. Also, all lecturers and staff of English Education department have lectured and guided me during my study. May Allah always bless you and ease all your affairs.

I want to express my greatest gratitude to my beloved family, especially to my parents who have worked tirelessly to get me to this point, the two greatest people in my life who always pray for me and support me. Also, my gratitude to my old brother and sister who have inspired and encouraged me from when I started my study until I was able to finish it.

My million gratitude is also addressed to my best friends, who have supported and helped each other. Finally, thanks to everyone who has been part of my study journey that I cannot mention one by one. May all your help be rewarded by Allah.

In the end, I hope that this thesis can be useful for related parties, the English Education environment, and readers in general.

Banda Aceh, 24 October 2022 The writer,

Ratri Wulandari

ABSTRACT

Name : Ratri Wulandari

NIM : 180203187

Faculty : Fakultas Tarbiyah dan Keguruan

Major : Department of English Language Education

Thesis Working Title: The Challenges of Online Learning during Covid-19

Pandemic: An Experience of EFL Students

Main Supervisor : Prof. Dr. T. Zulfikar, M.Ed.

Co-Supervisor : Prof. Habiburrahim, M.Com., M.S., Ph.D.

Keywords : Challenges of online learning, EFL students, Covid-19

Pandemic

This study aimed to find out the challenges of online learning that EFL students faced during covid-19 pandemic. The method used in this study is phenomenological qualitative. This study consists of three research questions. There were 9 PBI students batch 2018 were interviewed with semi-structure interview. The results show that EFL students faced many challenges in conducting online learning during the Covid-19 pandemic. These challenges are caused by external and internal factors, challenges caused by external factors include internet access, learning facilities, and challenges caused by internal factors include motivation and time management. I also found that online learning has effects on students' behavior, namely students become more capable in using technology, but also, they become more negligent and lazy in learning.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DECLA	RATION OF ORIGINALITY	i
ACKNO	WLEDGEMENT	ii
ABSTR	ACT	iv
TABLE	OF CONTENTS	v
CHAPT	TER I	1
INTRO	DUCTION	1
A.	Background of the Study	1
B.	Research Questions	3
C.	Research Objectives	
D.	Significance of the Study	4
E.	Terminology	4
	TER II	8
LITER	ATURE RIVIEW	8
A.	Definition of Online Learning	8
1.	Types of online learning	9
2.	Characteristics of online learning.	10
3.	Functions of online learning	11
4.	Advantages and disadvantages of online learning	12
B.	Definition of EFL Students	13
C.	Challenges of Online Learning.	14
D.	Experience	16
E.	COVID-19 Pandemic	16
CHAPTER III		19
RESEA	RCH METHODOLOGY	19
A.	Research Design	19
D	The Pole of Descerabor	20

C.	Research Participants	20	
D.	Source of Data	21	
E.	Technique of Data Collection	22	
1.	Interview	23	
2.	Documentation	23	
F.	Instrument for Data Collection	24	
G.	Technique of Data Analysis	24	
CHAP	TER IV	27	
FINDI	NG AND DISCUSSION	27	
A.	Introduction	27	
B.	Research Finding	28	
1.	The challenges that EFL students face in online learning	28	
2.	The perceived impacts of online learning on EFL		
	students' behaviour	31	
3.	Ways to improve students' engagement in online learning	32	
C.	Discussion	38	
CHAP	TER V	43	
CONC	LUSION AND RECOMMENDATION	43	
A.	Conclusion.	43	
B.	Recommendation	44	
REFERENCES			
APPENDICES			

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

This chapter discusses concept of the study. It involves background of the study, research questions, research objectives, significance of the study and terminology. The following are explanations of how each point is elaborated:

A. Background of the Study

At the end of 2019, the world was being hit and shocked by the COVID-19 pandemic. COVID-19 is a new disease that has never been previously identified in humans, it can cause illness ranging from mild to severe. This disease first occurred in Wuhan, China which caused a public health emergency and disturbed the world until it spread to various countries and one of the countries affected by this pandemic was Indonesia (Yurianto & Wibowo, 2020, as cited in Marlena, 2021).

The rise of COVID-19 in Indonesia affects various aspects of life, one of which is the education sector. The pandemic forced the issuance of social distancing policies, or in Indonesia which is often called Physical Distancing, this aims to minimize the spread of Covid-19 (Oktarina, Warsono, Priyadi, & Kismartini, 2021). So, this policy was taken to slow down the spread of the Corona virus in the community. Kementerian Pendidikan dan Kebudayaan (Kemdikbud) responded to this with a distance learning policy or commonly known as online learning. In this learning, students and teachers are connected to each other online in carrying out

learning. Although the learning process cannot be done face-to-face, the educational objectives will still be implemented.

With the pandemic, the learning process that is usually done face-to-face had been shifted to online learning. Under these circumstances, there were many changes in the educational process, such as changes in the teaching and learning system, school administrators, students, parents, and of course lecturers must migrate to the online learning system. Laili and Herwiana (2022) state online learning has had impacts for lecturers and students. They face new things that are full of challenges.

English is one of the most important languages in the world because English is the most widely used language in international communication. Along with the increasingly modern era, English is increasingly inseparable. Therefore, English is very important to learn in the world of education, English has become an integral part of our teaching system and curriculum (Muniruzzaman & Mridha, 2020). English students who are not native speakers to use it in a non-English speaking country are called EFL students (Muslem, 2021). The students are taught and trained to have English language skills even in non-English speaking countries. According to Ajito and Lodo (2022), the implementation of online learning may be the worst for EFL students, as learning a foreign language is complicated during the coronavirus pandemic especially higher education students. EFL learning, which requires a lot of practice to run well, has problems during the online learning process (Ahmad, 2016).

With these changes and there is no readiness for education staff, lecturers and students, I am interested in knowing the challenges faced by EFL students during online learning and the possible facilities and solutions that can be provided to overcome these problems in the future. To this end, this study is aimed to explore issues regarding the challenges of online learning on the EFL learning process.

B. Research Questions

Based on the background of the study above, I formulate the research questions as follows:

- 1. What are the challenges that students face in online learning?
- 2. What are the perceived impacts of online learning on students' behavior?
- 3. How to improve students' engagement in online learning?

C. Research Objectives

Based on the research questions above, the objectives of this study are to solve and answer the research questions. The objectives of this study are:

- 1. To find out what are the challenges that students face in online learning.
- To find out what are the perceived impacts of online learning on students' behaviour.
- 3. To find out how to improve students' engagement in online learning.

D. Significance of the Study

This study is expected to provide information about the challenges of online learning during COVID-19 pandemic and ways that can be done to overcome them. It is expected that the results of this study can be a reference to enrich knowledge and add references for future research. I realize this research is still far from perfect, therefore, I hope that the study gap can be improved in future studies.

E. Terminology

To make it easier to understand the explanation, I first explain some of the terms contained in the title of this paper, making it easier for readers to understand and avoid mistakes in understanding them, here are the terms that need to be explained:

1. Covid-19 pandemic

Covid-19 pandemic is the event of the spread of COVID-19 disease. Covid-19 is a disease caused by the corona virus. Corona virus is a virus that attacks the respiratory system. This virus can cause mild disorders of the respiratory system, severe lung infections, and even death. This virus is an infectious disease that can attack anyone, from the elderly (older people), adults, children, to pregnant women and breastfeeding mothers (Pittara, 2022).

Covid-19 pandemic forced the issuance of a Physical Distancing policy, which aims to minimize the spread of Covid-19 (Oktarina, et al, 2021). This policy was made to slow down the spread of the Corona virus in the community. Kementerian Pendidikan dan Kebudayaan (Kemdikbud) responded to this by shifting face-to-

face learning (traditional learning) to distance learning or commonly known as online learning.

2. Online learning

The effects of the pandemic had also pushed language learning to switch to online learning, especially in the context of EFL. A learning system based on formalized teaching but with the help of electronic resources is known as online learning. Online learning is a type of learning conducted digitally via electronic media, typically involving the internet. It can be accessed via most electronic devices including a computer, laptop, tablet or smartphone, making it a versatile and easy way for students to learn wherever they are. Online learning provides several advantages, such as effectiveness in terms of cost and time, increased student skills, and easier access to learning activities (Syafrayani, et al, 2022).

The meaning of online learning in this study is learning activities carried out through networks including Google Classroom, Google Meet, Zoom and Canvas which were carried out during the Covid-19 pandemic.

1. EFL students

EFL stands for English as a foreign language. EFL refers to a situation in which students learn English in order to converse with other English speakers around the globe. According to (Ratminingsih, 2021), EFL students are students who study English in a country that does not use English as the main language in trade and

education. EFL students study English with the aim of communicating with other language users from other countries.

EFL students referred to in this study are students who are studying English in a country that does not use English as the main language (for example, students who study English in Indonesia) and have studied with online learning system during covid-19 pandemic.

2. Challenges of online learning in EFL context

Despite all the opportunities that online learning provides, there is no denying that this system is still a challenge for students. Challenge is a thing or object that inspires determination to improve problem-solving abilities. This challenge is used as a stimulus to work harder and so on. Challenge is a thing or object that needs to be overcome

The emergence of COVID-19 which required learning to be carried out with an online learning system is a challenge for all parties in education. The many changes that occur in the education system and the lack of student readiness for these changes became a challenge for students, especially EFL students.

The challenges referred to in this study are the challenges of online learning faced by EFL students during the covid-19 pandemic. These challenges are things or obstacles that the EFL students need to overcome during covid-19.

3. Experience

Experience is something related to something that has happened. Experience is a thing or event that has been passed or experienced by a person through a number of activities and interacting with other people (Sagala, 2013). Sagala also said that experience is the key concept of humans for all things, because it is a reality that has permeated and nurtured humans.

Experience referred to in this study are everything that EFL students have faced while doing online learning during the Covid-19 pandemic. In other words, what do EFL students do and feel while doing online learning.



CHAPTER II

LITERATURE RIVIEW

A. Definition of Online Learning

Online learning is a learning process which in its implementation uses electronic technology, especially information and communication technology. Online learning allows students to learn through computers or other electronic technologies in their respective places without having to go to class.

According to Parlupi (2021), online learning is a learning activity that utilizes the internet and digital media in delivering the material. The hallmark of online learning is the integration of technology and innovation in it (Banggur & Situmorang, 2018). Gilang (2020) states that online learning is learning that is done online, using learning applications or social networks. Some of the applications used in online learning are Google Classroom, Google Meet, Zoom, and Canvas.

Online learning is learning in which lecturers and students are connected via the internet and use learning applications in its implementation. Supuwiningsih (2021), online learning is the use of computer technology and computer networks accompanied by the application of innovative learning models in the context of implementing learning activities that will provide students with broad access to knowledge so that they can acquire new skills.

1. Types of online learning

Online learning has two types, namely synchronous and asynchronous.

a. Synchronous

Synchronous means at the same time. Lecturers and students both participate in the learning process at the same time. This allows lecturers and students to interact directly online. In practice, both teachers and students use the internet. Lecturers provide learning materials in the form of papers or presentation slides and students can listen to presentations directly via the internet. Students can also ask questions or comments directly or through the chat window. Synchronous learning is a virtual representation of a real class (Chaeruman, 2017).

b. Asynchronous

In asynchronous learning, students can take different learning times with lecturers providing materials. In practice, students have access to learning materials at all times and from any location. The learning can be completed by students on their own time or in accordance with a set schedule. Reading, animation, simulation, educational games, tests, quizzes, and assignment collection are all examples of ways to learn (Hartanto, 2016).

2. Characteristics of online learning

a. Utilizing information and communication technology services

In online learning, lecturers and teachers use information and communication technology services in the form of the internet such as find learning materials by using internet so that the delivery of messages and communication between lecturers and students is easy and fast (Alldila, 2021). Habiburrahim (2015) also stated that there are many books, articles, reports, and other documents available online so that students can find great reading materials online. Therefore, in online learning, the internet is indispensable for the success of learning.

b. Utilizing computer media such as computer networks or digital media

As a means of supporting the implementation of online learning, computer is the main thing to support in achieving learning outcomes (Gunawan & Amaludin, 2021). Online learning utilizes computers for the learning process and also knowing the results of learning progress, educational administration, and to find out a lot of information from various sources of information

c. Using an independent learning approach.

Online learning provides opportunities for students to learn independently by being in control of learning success. In online learning, students are required to be independent in organizing, controlling, and directing themselves in dealing with various tasks during the learning process (Harahap & Harahap, 2020).

d. Learning materials can be stored on the computer.

Learning materials in online learning are usually in the form of independent teaching materials in digital form. Then, the material is stored in a computing system. That is, it can be accessed by lecturers and students anytime and anywhere (Perkadosi, 2018).

3. Functions of online learning

There are at least three functions of online learning for learning activities in the classroom. They are as supplement, as complement, and as substitution (Ahyar et al., 2021).

a. Supplement

The function of online learning as a supplement is when the main learning model implemented is a conventional learning model, but students have the freedom to use online learning materials or not (Samsinar, 2020). In this case, students are not required to access the material via online. However, students who use it will of course have additional knowledge or insight.

b. Complement

The function of online learning as a complement means online learning materials to complement conventional learning. The point is that lecturers provide material through offline learning, but some sources must be opened by students through an online learning system (Ahyar et al., 2021). In addition, Samsinar (2020)

also gives her opinion, she states that online learning is said as a complement means that online learning materials are programmed to be enrichment or improvement materials for students in participating in conventional learning activities.

c. Substitution

The function of online learning as a substitute is online learning as a complete substitute for conventional learning methods. Schools carry out learning through online learning as a substitute for conventional learning (Ahyar et al., 2021). In this case, all learning activities are carried out online.

4. Advantages and disadvantages of online learning

Each type of learning has its own advantages and disadvantages. According to Ariyani (2021), there are several advantages in online learning, including: (1) online learning can increase the skills of students and lecturers in utilizing technology media in the learning process; (2) learning becomes more planned and effective; (3) the learning process can be done anywhere and anytime without being limited by time; and (4) Students can be more creative and not depend on lecturers. In addition, based on research that has been carried out by Tathahira (2020), it was found that online learning is a good method in improving students' critical thinking skills.

Besides the advantages, online learning also has some disadvantages. According to Audita (2021), the following are some of the disadvantages of online learning: (1) highly dependent on internet access; (2) Some students become less disciplined; and (3) there are some materials that are difficult to deliver online. In addition, Shandy (2021) also stated that some of the disadvantages of online

learning include: (1) lack of development of communication between lecturers and students and fellow students; (2) many locations do not have a stable internet network; (3) some lecturers and students do not have adequate equipment; (4) internet quota prices that are not pocket friendly; and (5) enabling commercial practices that change educational goals.

B. Definition of EFL Students

English in Indonesia is designated as a foreign language, but has a very important influence on students seeking work and professionals. Therefore, English is set as a compulsory subject in schools and even tested in national exams.

EFL (English as a foreign language) refers to a situation of a student learning English in an environment that does not use English as the main language of communication, for example an English student studying in Indonesia (Indonesia does not use English as the main language). English as a Foreign Language (EFL) is a term to describe the learning of English by non-native speakers in countries where English is not the primary language (Nordquist, 2020). From the statements above, it can be concluded that EFL students are students who study English in a country that does not use English as the dominant language and they use English to communicate with any other English speakers in the world.

English is an international language that is used almost all over the world and has even become the main language in communication between nations in the world. Along with this increasingly modern era, English has become one of the

necessities that cannot be replaced. Therefore, English lessons are a field of study that must be studied at every level (Dadang, 2015).

Learning English is learning all things related to the English language. Sinatra (2018) stated that learning English in the classroom is expected to be able to develop students' knowledge and skills in using language in acts of communication that involve four language skills, namely listening, speaking, reading, and writing.

In learning English, student engagement is an important factor in the success of student learning. According Gomez, Kraly, Guo, and Jeong (2022), EFL students indicated their level of engagement in all three categories of engagement, namely behavioral, emotional, and cognitive engagement. Behavioral engagement leads to participation and learning that includes academic, social, and extracurricular activities. Emotional engagement refers to the level of emotion (like or dislike, agree or disagree) towards lecturers, classmates, schools, and academics. While cognitive engagement leads to the completion of students' academic assignments and monitoring their own study habits (Amin & Zulfitri, 2022).

C. Challenges of Online Learning

All changes that occur due to the transition of the learning system which is usually done face to face and transferred to the online learning system, become a challenge for all parties in education, especially students. According to Bhuana and Apriliyanti (2021), despite the benefits, online learning remains a challenge for teachers and students, they need to adapt to this sudden change, get used to using

online learning and become familiar with relevant strategies so that learning objectives can be achieved.

Challenges are something that must be solved, so that it becomes our impetus to solve problems (Tysara, 2021). Human resources, facilities, and infrastructure are challenges that must be faced in the implementation of online learning (Ferdiana, et al, 2016). The readiness of human resources, facilities and infrastructure plays a very important role in the implementation of online learning. If the three challenges can support each other, then learning will run optimally.

Learning challenges can be caused by obstacles faced by students in learning (Safiranda, 2021). Obstacles in learning can be divided into two, namely internal and external obstacles (Fauzia, 2014). Internal obstacles are obstacles that come from the individual child itself which includes physical obstacles (physiological) and psychological obstacles. Physical (physiological) obstacles include: vision, hearing, body structure and so on, while psychological obstacles include intellectual (level of intelligence, learning ability, and learning methods), non-intellectual (learning motivation, attitudes, feelings, interests, psychological conditions, and conditions due to sociocultural conditions), and physical condition obstacles.

External obstacles are obstacles that come from outside the individual which includes physical obstacles and social environmental obstacles. Physical obstacles include home, school, equipment, and nature, while social environmental obstacles include family, teachers, community, and friends.

The challenge referred to in this study is the challenge of online learning (whether it's caused by internal or external obstacles) faced by EFL students during the covid-19 pandemic.

D. Experience

Experience is something that has been experienced, lived, and felt which is then stored in memory. Experience is an event that is caught by the five senses and can be obtained when the event has just happened or has been happening for a long time. The experience that occurs can be used as learning and guidance for those who experience it and others (Taya, 2021).

Students can experience experiences covering various aspects, such as in terms of learning, teachers, facilities, and so on (Pahlevi, et al, 2022). For example, the experience of EFL students in learning during online learning, EFL students watch various English learning videos sent by lecturers to improve their listening skills. They will remember the process and become an experience for them.

The experience referred to in this study is everything that is experienced, passed, and felt by EFL students in the implementation of online learning during the covid-19 pandemic.

E. COVID-19 Pandemic

At the end of 2019, a new disease commonly called covid-19 appeared and shocked the whole world. This disease was first discovered in the city of Wuhan, China. Covid-19 is an infectious disease caused by the corona virus. This virus

spread quickly and spread to other regions in China and most countries in the world, including Indonesia (Alodokter, 2022). COVID-19 is caused by a coronavirus, which is a group of viruses that infect the respiratory system. In most cases, this virus causes only mild respiratory infections, such as the flu. However, this virus can also cause severe respiratory infections, such as pneumonia, Middle-East Respiratory Syndrome (MERS), Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome (SARS), and can even cause death (Biofarma, 2021). In addition, Fadli (2022) also mentioned some common symptoms experienced by patients with COVID-19 infection including fever, cough, fatigue, diarrhea, runny nose, nausea and vomiting, headache, sore throat, and loss of the sense of smell and taste.

The emergence of the COVID-19 pandemic caused tremendous panic for the entire community, as well as destroying all sectors of life. The emergence of the COVID-19 pandemic has forced several countries to implement social distancing policies to prevent the spread of COVID-19. This policy in Indonesia is often called physical distancing, this aims to minimize the spread of Covid-19 (Oktarina, Warsono, Priyadi, & Kismartini, 2021). The social distancing policy means that residents must carry out all activities at home, such as work, study, and worship (Baznas, 2020).

The implementation of this policy has an impact on all sectors of life, one of which is the education sector. Teaching and learning activities are forced to be carried out remotely or online or commonly referred to as online learning. In implementing this policy, many parties are not ready to implement online learning.

Not only readiness that still needs to be improved from this online learning, many people are apparently unable to take part in online learning activities due to the limited ability of the community, many of whom do not have devices that support online learning (Baznas, 2020). The Covid-19 pandemic condition forces policy makers in the education sector to be able to adapt in carrying out the learning process. This is certainly a challenge in carrying out online learning during the covid-19 pandemic.



CHAPTER III

RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

A. Research Design

This is a qualitative research, which aims to obtain information by exploring the values contained in behavior and obtaining information through direct experience and basic understanding. According to Anggito and Setiawan (2018), qualitative research emphasizes understanding of problems in social life based on holistic, complex, and detailed reality conditions. Qualitative research does not use statistics, but qualitative research is more on observing phenomena and examining the substance of the meaning of these phenomena. Usually related to social and human problems that are interdisciplinary, focusing on multi-method, naturalistic, and interpretative (in data collection, paradigm, and interpretation).

Rukin (2021) also mentions that qualitative research aims to explore the meaning of behavior that is behind human actions. Qualitative researchers reveal and explain the fact that there is a comprehensive meaning behind the object under study, which is formed from the interconnectedness of various life values and beliefs, not from extraction or derivation from the context of the overall understanding.

The qualitative research used is phenomenological research, as conveyed by Sugiarto (2015), this research is a type of research that sees and hears more closely

and in detail the explanations and individual understandings of their experiences. This study aims to interpret and explain the experiences experienced by a person in this life. I chose to use this method because the phenomenon under study is a phenomenon that requires the use of deeper observations and observations instead of using numerical or statistical models. This research is intended to learn more about the phenomena that are analyzed directly regarding the attitudes of participants during online learning

B. The Role of Researcher

The role of the researcher in this qualitative research is to plan, collect data, analyze, and finally conclude the research. Creswell (2012) said that qualitative research emphasizes the researcher as a key instrument, meaning that researchers collect data from participants. Based on the opinion, my role as a researcher in this study is that I collect data from participants. I planned this research, created research questions that matched what was needed in this study, then selected participants who had the criteria needed in this study, conducted interview using previously prepared questions and asking new questions to get more in-depth answers from participants, analyzed the data, and finally concluded the research. Therefore, the researcher is the key instrument in conducting this research. To support data collection in the field, I use a mobile phone as a data recording tool.

C. Research Participants

In this study, I chose English education students who study in 2020 and 2021 as participants. This is because at that time learning was transitioned to online

learning which required them to suddenly adapt to the online learning system so that confronts them with various problems that become challenges in the implementation of online learning.

Participants in this study were selected using a purposive sampling technique based on certain criteria. According to Salmaa (2021), purposive sampling is the selection of samples based on a certain characteristic in a population that has a dominant relationship so that it can be used to achieve research objectives. The sample is represented because the conclusions obtained must be able to represent the population (Sugiyono, 2019).

To obtain accurate data, I chose a homogeneous sampling technique in which participants were selected based on the similarity of properties or characteristics of the population (Mahyuni, 2021). This study took 9 participants who are eligible to be participants in this study. These participants are volunteers who meet the requirements and can provide the required information. The criteria that participants must have in this study are English education students who study in 2020 and 2021, and students who experience many problems during online learning.

D. Source of Data

In this study, I explored the types of qualitative data in the form of words and actions related to each focus of the research being observed. Source of data is divided into two, namely primary data and secondary data (Azizah, et al., 2021). Primary data is data obtained directly from participants by researchers, such as data obtained from interviews and questionnaires. While secondary data is data that is

not obtained directly from participants by researchers such as data obtained from government or private institutions.

Sources of data used in this study are primary data as main data and secondary data as supporting data. In this study, the primary data in the form of interview texts were obtained through interviews between researcher and participants. While secondary data in the form of data that is already available and can be obtained by researcher by reading, seeing, and listening.

Sources of data in this study came from participants who could provide information related to their perception of online learning. While the supporting data sources are institutional documents in the form of profiles of the English Education Department and policies issued by the English Education Department during online learning.

E. Technique of Data Collection

The technique of data collection is a way of collecting the data needed to answer the research problem formulation. The technique of data collection is the technique used to collect information or facts in the field (Ramdhan, 2021). From the understanding above, the researcher concludes that the technique of data collection is a method used by researcher to collect the data needed in research. The technique of data collection in this study included interview and document analysis.

1. Interview

The technique of data collection of this study is through interviews. Interviews are conversations conducted by researcher to obtain information from participants. According to Herdiawanto and Hamdayama (2021), interview is a process to obtain information through question and answer between researcher and participants. In this study, the type of interview conducted was a semi-structured interview. A semi-structured interview is an interview method which refers to a series of open-ended questions that have been prepared in advance and allows new questions to arise because of the answers given by participants so that during the session information mining can be carried out more deeply (Hayati, 2021).

In conducting interview, I asked several questions related to research problems, namely about the challenges faced by EFL students in conducting online learning during covid-19 pandemic. Some of the questions asked had been prepared beforehand, but during the interview new questions emerged to explore more indepth answers from the participants.

2. Document analysis

This research also uses documentation technique as supporting data. Document analysis is a technique of reviewing and processing data from pre-existing documents and supporting research data (Harahap, et al., 2021). The documents is used to collect data and then reviewed.

With this technique, data collection is carried out at English Education Department office. The data taken in the form of institutional documents in the form of profiles of the English Education Department and policies issued by the English Education Department during online learning is implemented. The data were reviewed and adjusted to the data obtained from the interviews. These data are used to prove the truth of the interview results. The use of this technique is only as supporting data from main data on the results of interviews conducted.

F. Instrument for Data Collection

The instrument used in this study was an interview guide. If researcher want to conduct a preliminary study to explore research problems and want to know things in depth from a small number of respondents, interviews are the right technique. This study uses a semi-structured interview technique. It means that the researcher must prepare the questions in advance before conducting the interview, but it also allows new questions to arise while the interview is being conducted depending on the participants' answers which must be explored in more depth (Edi, 2016).

G. Technique of Data Analysis

Qualitative data analysis technique is an analytical technique that focuses on qualitative data. The qualitative data analysis technique analyzes or discusses the concepts of a problem and does not involve data in the form of numbers. The purpose of data analysis techniques is to determine or obtain overall conclusions derived from research data that has been collected by researcher. In addition, data

analysis techniques aim to describe and explain research data, so that they can be understood by others (Salmaa, 2021).

Data obtained from interviews, then collected for analysis and linking the results of these interviews with documentation in accordance with existing theories.

The data analysis technique used in this study is an interactive data analysis technique from Miles and Huberman (2014) who divide the steps in analyzing data into several parts, namely data reduction, data display, conclusion drawing (Hariyanti, 2015).

1. Data reduction

In this step, the researcher summarizes, selects the main points, focuses on the important things, looks for themes and patterns and discards unnecessary ones. The reduced data will provide a clear picture and make it easier for researcher to conduct further data collection, and look for it when needed.

حا معة الرائرك

2. Data display

After the data is reduced, the next step is to display the data. Data presentation is done to display data that has been reduced into the same categories. The goal is to make it easier to convey and understand. This will also make it easier for readers to absorb the information contained in the data.

3. Verification or Conclusion drawing

Conclusions are drawn during the research process. Since the beginning of the study, the researcher always tries to find meaning from the data collected. For that it is necessary to look for patterns, themes, relationships, similarities, things that often arise, hypotheses and so on. The conclusions obtained at first are temporary, vague and doubtful, but with the increasing number of data obtained during the research, the conclusions must continue to be clarified and verified during the research. The existing data are then grouped into the same categories by adhering to the holistic principle and can be interpreted without additional information. After the data is completely complete, a final conclusion is drawn.



CHAPTER IV

FINDING AND DISCUSSION

This chapter outlines the findings based on data collection. Structured interview technique was used to collect data in this study. The interview consisted of nine main questions and several supporting questions, the interviews were conducted directly and the researcher wrote the participants' answers into field notes.

The finding aimed to find out the answers of the research questions listed in chapter I. The research questions are; 1) What are the challenges that students faced in online learning? 2) What are the perceived impacts of online learning on students' behavior? 3) How to improve students' engagement in online learning?

A. Introduction

I obtained some points about the answers to the research questions after completing the data analysis on the data collected for this study. In this study, participants were asked to provide answers to questions given by researcher based on their experiences while studying with the online learning system during the covid-19 pandemic. The participants answered well, so I could identify some points based on their answers. Additionally, I also used documentation data to strengthen and prove the truth of the data obtained from the interview.

B. Research Finding

1. The challenges that EFL students face in online learning

Based on the results of interviews conducted by researcher with 9 participants, it was found 5 challenges faced by EFL students in online learning. The 5 obstacles include internet access, learning facilities, motivation, time management, students' readiness.

1. Internet access

Based on the results of interviews conducted by researcher, the challenge faced by EFL students in online learning during the covid-19 pandemic is internet access. All participants convey the same thing that internet access is the main challenge they face in online learning. This is as stated by participant 4 "The internet connection was also sometimes not what we expected". Participant 6 also said the same thing "My obstacle during online learning was the internet network". In addition, participant 7 also gave a statement "Such as the internet network which sometimes has problems, then the supply of internet quota is very large".

From these arguments, it can be concluded that the challenges faced by students include difficulties in getting an internet connection for students who live in locations that have poor internet connections and the use of too much data to access learning resources.

2. Learning Facilities

In addition to internet access, EFL students also face challenges with learning facilities. Based on the results of interviews, 2 out of 9 participants found that they experienced challenges to the learning facilities they needed during online learning. This can be seen from the statement from participant 9 "I also experienced the obstacle include the lack of facilities such as a laptop, while doing online learning I didn't have a laptop so that was very difficult". The statement is also supported by the statement of participant 3 " I also faced obstacles with laptop and handphone, not having enough storage to download the applications needed for online learning".

Referring to the participants' statements, it can be seen that students also experienced challenges in the facilities they needed during online learning, both the availability of facilities and the condition of the facilities.

حا معة الرائرك

3. Motivation

Motivation is one of the challenges faced by EFL students in online learning. Based on data obtained from interviews, researcher found 3 of 9 participants who experienced challanges with their learning motivation when doing online learning. It can be seen from the statements of participants 1, 3, and 8. Participant 1 stated "I felt less motivated during the learning process". Participant 8 also conveyed the same thing as we can see in the following statement "My feeling during online learning, I was less motivated". In addition, participant 3 also stated "I was boring and not challenged, because students didn't not meet in person and sometimes the

lectures were only given assignments and then gather in the class room, so there was less interaction between students and fellow lecturers". From the statements, it can be concluded that students feel bored and lack motivation while studying with the online learning system.

4. Time management

Based on the results of interviews conducted by researcher, it was found that time management also became a challenge for EFL students in online learning during covid-19 pandemic. 3 of 9 participants were found to have challenges in managing their time during online learning. This is as stated by participant 9 "I also experienced problems while studying like my parents call me, I couln't divide my time in doing learning as a student and homework as a child".

Besides that, participant 1 also stated "During online learning, I like to procrastinate to complete assignments given by the lecturer. I used to think that I could do my assignments later, the important thing was that I submitted my assignments on time, but that often made me stressed when the deadline was approachin".

From the two statements above, it can be seen that students are impacted by the flexibility provided in online learning. Students become negligent and have problems managing their time in studying.

5. Students' readiness

The results of the interviews showed that at the beginning of the implementation of online learning, students experienced unpreparedness in learning with the online

learning system. 5 out of 9 participants in this study experienced this. This is evidenced from the statement of participant 7 "In the early days of learning, I found it difficult to use these applications, for example using Google Classroom". Besides the statement from participant 7, participant 8 also stated "An unpleasant experience as we were surprised, we were faced with using new platforms such as Zoom, Google Meet, Google Classrom, Canva, which we had never used before".

Based on the statements above, it can be concluded that students experience unpreparedness in learning online learning, especially in the early days of learning to use online learning. Unpreparedness experienced by students includes unpreparedness in using technology, facilities, and mental.

2. The perceived impacts of online learning on EFL students' behaviour

After doing the interview on 9 participants, I found several perceived impacts of online learning on EFL students' behavior. Perceived impact is referred as perceived utility or perceived efficacy (Ifinedo, 2017). Based on the results of interviews conducted by researcher, online learning has a positive impact and two negative impacts on EFL students' behaviour. The positive impact is that students are getting smarter in using technology, while the negative impacts are students become more negligent and lazy.

During online learning, students are more accustomed and trained in using technology, they can find out new applications that can be used and know how to use them. This can be proven from the statement of the participant 2 "I also learned more about technology, using various learning applications that I did not know

before". Also, participant 3 stated "students are more trained in using technology and get new experiences that make students have to be independent in learning".

Meanwhile, online learning makes students more negligent and lazy. This can be proven from the statement of the participant 2 "But there was also a sense of laziness because the material provided could not be understood, and when I searched on the internet sometimes I could not find anything about the material". Participant 5 also stated "Feeling lazy and negligent, not understanding the lecturer talking, not understanding the reading that was sent and the absence of an explanation from the lecturer". Besides the statements from participants 2 and 5, participant 9 also stated the same thing "Because online learning can give students flexible time so that students become negligent".

From the statements, it can be seen that the perceived impacts of online learning on student behavior are that students are more accustomed and trained in using technology, meanwhile, students also become more negligent and lazy in learning.

3. Ways to improve students' engagement in online learning

From the results of interviews conducted by researcher, it can be found several ways to improve students' engagement in online learning. The ways are solutions to the problems EFL students faced in online learning. As previously explained, EFL students experienced several obstacles in implementing online learning including internet access, motivation, time management, and students' readiness.

1. Internet access repair

Based on the findings that have been described previously, in online learning students experienced several obstacles in accessing the internet. The obstacles are caused by various factors including the location where students live sometimes has a bad internet connection. In facing this obstacle, EFL students made several attempts to overcome it. This can be seen from the statement of participant 2 "I encountered some problems such as internet connection, during online learning I had to find a location that had a smooth internet network". Participant 9 also stated "in my village, EXIS sim card network is not good, usually in Banda Aceh I use EXIS while when studying online in my village I have to change my sim card, I have to use Telkomsel".

Then, it is also caused by the large number of using internet quotas so it requires a lot of money to buy internet quotas. Based on the results of interviews, researcher found ways for EFL students to overcome these problems, namely by going to a coffee shop. This can be seen from the statement of participant 6 "Sometimes I went to the coffee shop. There we can use a WIFI network whose network is faster and our internet quota is also more efficient".

From this statement, it can be concluded that several ways to overcome this problem are that students can plan in advance where the location has a good internet network, and use a SIM card that has a good network at that location. In addition, to overcome the problem of internet quota is to go to a place that provides a WIFI network.

2. Preparation of learning facilities

The second challenge experienced by EFL students in online learning is learning facilities. Based on the findings that have been described previously. EFL students experienced problems with the availability and condition of facilities. This becomes a challenge for students who do not have laptops. In addition, it was also found that students experienced inadequate storage problems, so they could not download the applications needed in online learning. Meanwhile, to overcome this problem, researcher found several ways that EFL students did, including borrowing a friend's or relative's laptop and deleting other applications to download applications for online learning. This can be proven from the statements of participant 9 "I also experienced the obstacle include the lack of facilities such as a laptop, while doing online learning I didn't have a laptop so that was very difficult, I had to borrow my friend's or relative's laptop". In addition, participant 3 also stated "I also faced obstacles with facilities such as laptop and cellphone, not having enough storage to download the applications needed for online learning, I had to uninstall other applications so I could download applications for online learning".

Based on the statements above, several ways for students to improve their engagement in online learning are by borrowing a friend's or relative's laptop and deleting other applications to download applications for online learning.

3. Increase in learning motivation

One of the challenge experienced by EFL students in online learning is the lack of motivation to learn, they often feel bored, and lazy in online learning. This is caused by several factors including the type of monotonous class activities. To solve this problem, the researcher obtained information from participants regarding their perceptions of how to improve student's engagement in online learning. From the results of interviews with 9 participants, it was found that an appropriate method was needed to engage students. This can be proven from the statement from participant 5 "I think the best step is for lecturers to always check student attendance, choose methods that can attract students' attention, watch short videos together". This is also supported by statements from participant 4 "And the way to engage students, the ways are to first give students the material, then after that give assignments to students to discuss, so that all students are engaged in learning". Participant 8 also stated "There must be standards, for example, how many times should there be virtual classes and how many times should only post material, how many times should there be assignments. So if there is a standard then we know our target". Participant 8 also added his statement "Then, how to involve ourselves in class by remembering that it is an obligation, there is a responsibility that we must do".

From the statements above, it can be concluded that several ways to improve student engagement in online learning are by always checking student attendance, setting time standards for learning, using ways that attract students' attention in online learning, such as making discussion sessions, debates or occasionally watching videos together or anything that can get students' attention. In addition, lecturers can also invite students to make a product so that they not only listen, speak, write, and read, but they can also produce a product, such as making short videos. Meanwhile, the way for students to improve their engagement in online

learning is to remind themselves that there is a responsibility that must be carried out as a student.

4. Time management improvements

Based on the findings that have been described previously, time management is also one of the challenges faced by EFL students in online learning. This is due to the flexibility of learning time provided in online learning. The solution that students did to this problem as the researcher obtained from participant 5 "Also, students can also make a certain schedule to be used as a benchmark for time to study, such as a schedule for doing assignments so that we have a target for studying".

From this statement, one of the ways to improve student engagement in online learning is that students can make a certain schedule as a benchmark for students to study, with these benchmarks, students have more targets when they can play games or do other work and when they have to study.

5. Improving students' readiness

Students readiness is also a challenge faced by students in online learning. EFL students experienced unpreparedness in using new applications in the first days of online learning. Researcher found several ways to overcome these problems as

stated by participant 2 "At first I struggled because I didn't know how to use it, but as the days went by I got used to it because of the demands that required me to learn how to use it". Besides that, participant 8 also stated "This goes back to adaptation, so I had to learn how to operate the platform". Participant 8 added "Initially asked a friend. Then, on things that we didn't allow us to explore on our own, such as the application is too sophisticated, then I would ask a friend. However, there were also some lecturers who advise us to see the tutorials on Youtube, and there are also lecturers who took the initiative to give direct tutorials".

Based on what has been described above, several ways that can be done to improve students' engagement in online learning are: for students, prepare, learn and be more updated on new applications that can be used in learning. In addition, at the beginning of online learning, for lecturer, provide instructions to students in using the application that will be used in class to overcome if there are students who do not understand how to use it.

From the explanations and findings above, it can be concluded that the ways to improve EFL student management in online learning found in this study are: for students, preparing and planning availability and readiness for internet access such as going to a place that provides a WIFI network, planning about the facilities used, reminding yourself that there is a responsibility that must be carried out as a student, making a certain schedule as a benchmark for students to study, preparing and be more updated on new applications that can be used in learning.

For lecturers, checking student attendance, setting time standards for learning, using ways that attract students' attention in online learning, and providing instructions to students in using the application that will be used in class to overcome if there are students who do not understand how to use it.

C. Discussion

The emergence of the physical distancing policy during the COVID-19 pandemic forced the issuance of a policy to shift learning from face-to-face learning that was carried out directly in the classroom to learning that was carried out online or commonly referred to as online learning. The learning transition makes many changes in the education system where learning is carried out from home via a network with the use of information technology that applies suddenly. It certainly makes educators and students. Based on this, students can experience challenges during online learning.

This study is to explore issues regarding the challenges of online learning on the EFL learning process. This discussion is based on the results of interviews conducted by researcher with nine participants. The results of these interviews were analyzed to answer the research questions listed in chapter I. The research questions are; 1) What are the challenges that students face in online learning? 2) What are the perceived impacts of online learning on students' behavior? 3) How to improve students' engagement in online learning?.

Based on the researcher' findings, there are several challenges of online learning faced by students, perceived impacts of online learning on their behaviour, and the ways to improve students's engagement during the covid-19 pandemic.

First is about the challenges of online learning that EFL students faced in online learning. I found that the challenges of online learning that EFL students faced in online learning were internet access, learning facilities, motivation, time management, and students' readiness. Then, I categorized the challenges faced by EFL students into two categories, challenges caused by external and internal factors. Challenges caused by external factors include internet access and learning facilities, while challenges caused by internal factors include motivation, time management, and students' readiness. This is supported by the theory of Fauzia (2014) as described in chapter II, she stated that the challenges of online learning are caused by two factors, namely external and internal factors.

To begin, challenges caused by external factors. First, challenges in accessing the internet. I found that all participants experienced obstacles with internet connection. This makes it difficult for them to understand the learning material because of the intermittent sound due to problematic internet connection. The problem of internet connection is also difficult for EFL students in interacting during learning, both with fellow students and with lecturers. They can't interact freely so that miscommunication often occurs in the classroom. This is in accordance with the statement conveyed by Purba (2016) that in conducting online learning, it must be facilitated with the internet network, because the interaction between students and learning resources is accessed via the internet. In addition,

they also experience problems with internet quotas. Online learning requires a lot of internet quota so that they must provide sufficient internet quota. Students with lower economic conditions have difficulty in this regard.

Second, the challenge of learning facilities. I found that EFL students faced obstacles including not having a laptop or computer so they have difficulty in online learning. They also experience problems with storing laptops, computers, or mobile phones where online learning requires applications that must be downloaded as a medium for online learning. They experience difficulties during online learning because of the existence and condition of the learning facilities. This is in line with the statement submitted by Wijaya (2016) that the existence and condition of the learning facilities can affect the smoothness and continuity of the learning process (Wijaya, 2016). Therefore, the existence and condition of the learning facilities are important factors in online learning, because online learning will not be able to run optimally if there are no facilities such as laptops, computers or cell phones or the conditions of these facilities are not supported.

Next, the challenges caused by internal factors. First, the challenge in motivating themselves to learn. In online learning they experience a lack of motivation to learn. Many of them feel bored and lazy in learning because of monotonous learning and limited interaction. Second, the challenge of managing time. During online learning they become negligent and like to procrastinate because of the flexibility provided in online learning. They also find it difficult to divide their time as a student and a child. Finally, the challenge in preparing themselves to use applications that they have never used before. At the beginning

of online learning, EFL students were surprised by the learning system which is usually done directly in front of the class, suddenly it had to be done with online learning through information technology. Students were faced with challenges in using applications that they did not know and they had never used before. During online learning, they must learn to use these applications so that the learning can be carried out well.

Furthermore, as a result of the obstacles faced by EFL students during online learning, it affects their behavior. Based on the findings, the perceived impacts of online learning has a positive and negative impacts on EFL students' behaviour. The positive impact is that students are getting smarter in using technology, while the negative impacts are students become more negligent and lazy. This is the same as statement from Misdar (2021) that online learning has a positive and negative impact on students, namely students become more capable in using technology, meanwhile, students become more lazy and negligent to learn.

There are several ways found in improve EFL students engagement in online learning. The ways to improve EFL students' management in online learning is to resolve the obstacles and provide solutions to the challenges faced in online learning. The ways are: for students, preparing and planning availability and readiness for internet access such as going to a place that provides a WIFI network, planning about the facilities used, reminding yourself that there is a responsibility that must be carried out as a student, making a certain schedule as a benchmark for students to study, preparing and be more updated on new applications that can be used in learning. For lecturers, checking student attendance, setting time standards

for learning, using ways that attract students' attention in online learning, and providing instructions to students in using the application that will be used in class to overcome if there are students who do not understand how to use it. This is corroborated by research conducted on students' perceptions about face-to-face learning and virtual learning (Yusny, et al, 2021). Research participants stated that the key to providing them with a satisfying learning experience was access to learning materials and their classroom instructors. Therefore, lecturers need to think carefully about the most effective methods and techniques to use in online learning.



CHAPTER V

CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION

This chapter presents conclusions and recommendations. Conclusions are concluded based on data analysis from the data that has been collected. Furthermore, the recommendations are made to enhance future studies on this topic.

A. Conclusion

This research focuses on the challenges faced by EFL students in implementing online learning during the covid-19 pandemic. Based on the findings and discussion presented in the previous chapter, I found that students faced several challenges during online learning. These challenges are caused by the problems they face and those problems they must overcome so that their learning can run well.

The challenges faced by EFL students during online learning are divided into two categories, challenges caused by external and internal factors. Challenges caused by external factors include internet access and learning facilities, while challenges caused by internal factors include motivation, time management, and students' readiness Also, as a result of the obstacles faced by EFL students during online learning, it affects their behavior. The perceived impacts of online learning on students behavior are that students become more capable in using technology, but also become more negligent and lazy in learning.

The ways to improve EFL student management in online learning is to resolve the obstacles and provide solutions to the challenges faced in online learning. The ways in which EFL students increase their involvement in online learning are: for students, preparing and planning availability and readiness for internet access such as going to a place that provides a WIFI network, planning about the facilities used, reminding yourself that there is a responsibility that must be carried out as a student, making a certain schedule as a benchmark for students to study, preparing and be more updated on new applications that can be used in learning.

For lecturers, checking student attendance, setting time standards for learning, using ways that attract students' attention in online learning, and providing instructions to students in using the application that will be used in class to overcome if there are students who do not understand how to use it.

B. Recommendation

This research can provide information about the challenges faced by EFL students in implementing online learning during the covid-19 pandemic. This can be used as a reference for finding solutions to the challenges of implementing online learning for EFL students.

I have several recommendations that can be used as a reference for students, lecturers, universities, and next researchers. For students, students are expected to keep trying to maximize their learning despite facing some obstacles. Students can overcome the obstacles by familiarizing themselves with the online learning system and determining the best approach for them. For teachers, it is expected to improve

their teaching system. Lecturers are expected to choose the best approach according to the needs of EFL students. For universities, it is expected to provide training to lecturers, especially training on the use of technology used in online learning. For future researchers, I hope that this can be used as a reference for conducting research related to the challenges of online learning faced by EFL students.



REFERENCES

- Ahmad, S. Z. (2016). The flipped classroom model to develop egyptian efl students' listening comprehension. *English Language Teaching*, *9*(9), 166-178.
- Ahyar, D. B., Prihastari, E. B., Rahmadsyah, Setyaningsih, R., Rispatiningsih, D. M., Yuniansyah, Zanthy, L. S., Fauzi, M., Mudrikah, S., Widyaningrum, R., Falaq, Y., & Kurniasari, E. (2021). *Model-model pembelajaran* (1st ed.). Pradina Pustaka.
- Ajito, T., & Lodo, Y. R. (2022). The online learning challenges of eff students in san vedro university during the covid-19 pandemic. *LIED: Linguistics, Literature, and English Education*, 1(1), 36-43. https://doi.org/10.55526/lied.v1i1.139.
- Alhamid, T., & Anufia, B. (2019). *Resume: instrument pengumpulan data*. Retrieved from https://osf.io/s3kr6/download.
- Alldila, N. (2021, July 25). *Pemanfaatan teknologi sebagai media pembelajaran daring*. Retrieved from https://kumparan.com/novita-alldila/pemanfaatan-teknologi-sebagai-media-pembelajaran-daring-1wBob46dq65/3.
- Alodokter. (2022, March 16). *Virus corona*. Retrieved from https://www.alodokter.com/virus-corona.
- Amin, F. M., & Zulfitri, Z. (2022). Emergency remote teaching during covid-19 crisis: An analysis of efl students' engagement in aceh. *Englisia: Journal of Language, Education, and Humanities*, 9(2), 46-59. https://doi.org/10.22373/ej.v9i2.11722.
- Anggito, A., & Setiawan, J. (2018). *Metodologi penelitian kualitatif* (1st ed.). CV Jejak (Jejak Publisher).
- Ariyani, R. (2021, December 10). Kelebihan dan kekurangan pembelajaran daring. Retrieved from https://www.rikaariyani.com/2021/12/kelebihan-kekurangan-belajar-daring.html.
- Audita,S. (2021, November 8). *Mengenal kelebihan dan kekurangan kuliah online di masa pandemic*. Retrieved from https://pintek.id/blog/kekurangan-kuliah-online/.
- Azizah, S., Susilawati, T., Hartono, B., Rosyidi, D., Muharlien, Wisaptiningsih, U., Natsir, M. H., Suryodoryo, K. P., & Utami, H. D. (2021). *Metodologi Penelitian dan karya ilmiah ilmu peternakan* (1st ed.). UB Press.

- Banggur, M. D., Situmorang, R., & R. (2018). Pengembangan pembelajaran berbasis blended learning pada mata pelajaran etomologi multimedia. *Jurnal Teknologi Pendidikan*, 20(2), 152–165. https://doi.org/http://doi.org/10.21009/JTP2002.5.
- Baznas. (2020, November 25). *Dampak pandemi covid-19 dalam sektor pendidikan di Indonesia*. Retrieved from https://www.baznasjabar.org/news/dampak-pandemi-covid-19-dalam-sektor-pendidikan-di-indonesia
- Bhuana, G. P., & Apriliyanti, D. L. (2021). Teachers' ecounter of online learning: challenges and support system. *Journal of English Education and Teaching*, 5(1), 110-122. https://doi.org/10.33369/jeet.5.1.110-122
- Biofarma. (2021, Juny 15). *Kenali virus covid-19*. Retrieved from https://www.biofarma.co.id/id/berita-terbaru/detail/kenali-virus-covid19
- Chaeruman, U. A. (2017). Pedati model sistem pembelajaran blended, panduan merancang mata kuliah daring, spade Indonesia. Jakarta: Direktorat Pembelajaran Kemristekdikti.
- Creswell, J. W. (2012). Research design pendekatan kualitatif, kuantitatif, dan mixed. Yogyakarta: Pustaka Pelajar.
- Dadang. (2015, November 23). Bahasa inggris kebutuhan mahasiswa kekinian. Retrieved from https://www.its.ac.id/news/2015/11/23/bahasa-inggris-kebutuhan-mahasiswa-kekinian/.
- Edi, F. R. S. (2016). Teori wawancara psikodiagnostik. Yogyakarta: PT Leutika Nouvalitera.
- Fadli, Rizal. (2022, Juny 23). *Coronavirus*. Retrieved from https://www.halodoc.com/kesehatan/coronavirus
- Fauzia, N. (2014, December 17). *Masalah-masalah internal dan eksternal belajar*. Retrieved from http://nindafauzia686.blogspot.com/2014/12/masalah-masalah-intern-dan-eksternal.html.
- Ferdiana, R., Santosa, I. P., & Agustina, R. (2016). Sejarah, tantangan, dan faktor keberhasilan dalam pembelajaran e-learning. *Seminar Nasional Sistem Informasi Indonesia*, 10.
- Gilang, K. R. (2020). *Pelaksanaan pembelajaran daring di era covid-19* (1st ed). Penerbit Lutfi Gilang. Retrieved from https://www.google.co.id/books/edition/Pelaksanaan_Pembelajaran_Daring_d i_Era_C/dxoeEAAAQBAJ?hl=id&gbpv=0.

- Gomez, D. G., Kraly, J. R., Guo, J., & Jeong, J. S. (2022). Cognitive, affective, behavioral and multidimensional domain research in stem education: active approaches and methods towards sustainable development goals (sdgs).

 Retrieved from https://www.google.co.id/books/edition/Cognitive_Affective_Behavioral_and _Multi/jo1sEAAAQBAJ?hl=id&gbpv=0.
- Gunawan, Y. I. P., & Amaludin, A. (2021). Pemanfaatan teknologi pembelajaran dalam jaringan dimasa pandemic covid-19. *Jurnal Madaniyah*, *11*(2), 133-150. Retrieved from https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:UocvAGxoChgJ:htt ps://journal.stitpemalang.ac.id/index.php/madaniyah/article/view/195+&cd=1 &hl=id&ct=clnk&gl=id.
- Habiburrahim. (2015). The internet and ICT: opportunities of threats to the education world. *Englisia: Journal of Language, Education, and Humanities, 3*(1), 1-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.22373/ej.v3i1.533.
- Harahap, A. C. P., & Harahap, S. R. (2020). Covid-19: Self regulated learning mahasiswa. *Jurnal Pendidikan dan Konseling*, *10*(1), 36–42. Retrieved from http://jurnal.uinsu.ac.id/index.php/al-irsyad/article/view/7646.
- Harahap, T. K., Indra, I. M., Issabella, C. M., Hasibuan, S., Yusriani, Hasan, M., Musyaffa, A. A., Surur, M., & Ariawan, R. (2021). Metologi penelitian pendidikan (1st ed.). Tahta Media Group.
- Hariyanti, M. (2015, Juny 17). *Analisis data kualitatif miles dan hubermen*. Retrieved from https://www.kompasiana.com/meykurniawan/556c450057937332048b456c/a nalisis-data-kualitatif-miles-dan-hubermen
- Hartanto, W. (2016). Penggunaan e-learning sebagai media pembelajaran. *Jurnal Pendidikan Ekonomi, 10*(1), 1-18. https://jurnal.unej.ac.id/index.php/JPE/article/view/3438
- Hayati, R. (2021, september 18). *Pengertian wawancara semi terstruktur dan dua contohnya*. https://penelitianilmiah.com/wawancara-semi-terstruktur/.
- Herdiawanto, H., & Hamdayama, J. (2021). *Dasar-dasar penelitian social* (1st ed). Prenada Media.

- Ifinedo, P. (2017). Students' perceived impact of learning and satisfaction with blogs. *International Journal of Information and Learning Technology*, *34*(4), 322-337. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJILT-12-2016-0059
- Laili, N. E., & Herwiana, S. (2022). Exploring benefits and obstacles of online learning during the covid-19 pandemic in efl student's experinces. *Qalamuna: Jurnal Pendidikan, Sosial, dan Agama, 14*(1), 61-72.
- Mahyuni, L. P. (2021). Strategi praktis penelitian dan penulisan karya ilmiah untuk sukses publikasi pada jurnal bereputasi (1st ed.). Syiah Kuala University Press.
- Marlena, M. (2021). Pengaruh pembelajaran daring terhadap aktivitas belajar siswa pada mata pelajaran ips di smp negeri 22 kota bengkulu (Undergraduate Thesis, IAIN Bengkulu). E- Repository Perpustakaan IAIN Bengkulu.
- Meiryani. (2021, August 13). *Memahami skala likert dalam penelitian ilmiah*.

 Retrieved from https://accounting.binus.ac.id/2021/08/13/memahami-skala-likert-dalam-penelitian-ilmiah/#:~:text=Skala%20Likert%20atau%20Likert%20Scale,tingkat%20pers etujuannya%20terhadap%20serangkaian%20pertanyaan.
- Misdar. (2021). Dampak pembelajaran daring terhadap minat belajar siswa kelas v di sekolah mis pasi jambu kecamatan kawai xvi kabupaten aceh barat (Thesis). Retrieved from Repository UIN Ar-Raniry.
- Mridha, M., & Muniruzzaman, S. (2020). Developing speaking skill: barriers faced by the bangladeshi EFL learners. *Englisia: Journal of Language, Education, and Humanities*, 7(2), 116-131. https://doi.org/10.22373/ej.v7i2.6257.
- Muslem. (2021). Efl student difficulties of online learning during coronavirus pandemic at iain langsa. *At-Tafkir: Jurnal Pendidikan, Hukum, dan Sosial Keagamaan, 14*(2), 150-167. https://doi.org/10.32505/at.v14i2.3490.
- Mutiarasari, A. K. (2022, January 3). *Pengertian pandemi covid-19*. Retrieved from https://news.detik.com/berita/d-5881903/pengertian-pandemi-covid-19-statusnya-di-indonesia-diperpanjang-jokowi.
- Nurjanah, U. (2019). *Pengaruh interaksi belajar mengajar terhadap hasil belajar Pendidikan Agama Islam siswa kelas VII SMP Negeri 2 Punggur tahun pelajaran 2018/2019* (Thesis). Retrieved from https://repository.metrouniv.ac.id/id/eprint/237
- Nordquist, R. (2020, March 26). *English as a foreign language (EFL)*. Retrieved from https://www.thoughtco.com/english-as-a-foreign-language-efl-1690597

- Oktarina, V. R., Warsono, H., Priyadi, B. P., & Kismartini. (2021). Pelayanan public dalam social distancing di kotawaringin barat. *Sangkep: Jurnal Kajian Sosial Keagamaan*, 4(1), 47-63.
- Oktiva, N. (2022, January 7). *Pengaruh interaksi guru dan siswa terhadap prestasi siswa di sekolah*. Retrieved from https://akupintar.id/info-pintar/-/blogs/pengaruh-interaksi-guru-dan-siswa-terhadap-prestasi-siswa-di-sekolah.
- Pardosi. (2018, December 28). E-learning dan penggunaannya serta pemanfaatannya. Retrieved from https://perkadosi.web.id/2018/12/28/e-learning-dan-penggunaannya-serta-pemanfaatannya/.
- Parlupi, B. (2021, July 31). *Manfaat online learning dalam metode pembelajaran di era pandemi*. Retrieved from http://www.pustakaborneo.org/berita/seputarsekolah/manfaat-online-learning-dalam-metode-pembelajaran-di-erapandemi.html#gsc.tab=0
- Pittara. (2022, Juny 22). *Virus corona*. Retrieved from https://www.alodokter.com/virus-corona
- Purba, S. (2016, Juny 8). *Tujuan e-learning*. Retrieved from https://www.slideshare.net/SariantiPurba/tujuan-e-learning
- Ramdhan, M. (2021). *Metode Penelitian* (1st ed.). Cipta Media Nusantara (CMN).
- Ratminingsih, M. N. (2021). *Metode dan pembelajaran bahasa inggris* (1st ed.). PT. RajaGrafindo Persada.
- Rina, A. Z. A. (2021). Student perceptions of online learning in animal development courses during the covid-19 pandemic (Unpublished Undergraduate Thesis). Universitas Islam Negeri Ar-Raniry, Banda Aceh, Indonesia.
- Rukin. (2021). *Metodologi penelitian kualitatif* (Revision ed.). Jakad Media Publishing.
- Safiranda, A. (2021). Student's barriers in online learning during the covid-19 pandemic (Thesis). Retrieved from Repository UIN Ar-Raniry.
- Sagala, Y. (2013). *Etika dan moralitas pendidikan: peluang dan tantangan* (1st ed). Kencana Prenadamedia Group.
- Salmaa. (2021, Juny 15). *Purposive sampling: pengertian, jenis-jenis, dan contoh yang baik dan benar*. Retrieved from https://penerbitdeepublish.com/purposive-sampling/amp/
- Salmaa. (2021, May 19). *Teknik analisis data: pengertian, macam, dan langkahlangkahnya*. Retrieved from https://penerbitdeepublish.com/teknik-analisisdata/.

- Shandy, D. (2021, September 2). *Kekurangan e-learning yang perlu untuk diketahui*. Retrieved from https://www.pusatilmupengetahuan.com/kekurangan-e-learning/.
- Sinatra, A. F. (2018, Juny 30). Pentingnya intergrated skill dalam pembelajaran bahasa inggris. Retrieved from https://jatengpos.co.id/pentingnya-integrated-skill-dalam-pembelajaran-bahasa-inggris/arif.
- Sugiarto, E. (2015). Menyusun proposal penelitian kualitatif skripsi dan thesis. Yogyakarta: Suaka Media.
- Sugiyono. (2012a). Metode penelitian pendidikan (Pendekatan kualitatif, kuantitatif). Bandung: Alfabeta.
- Sugiyono. (2015b). Metode penelitian kuantitatif, kualitatif, dan randd. Bandung: Alfabeta.
- Supuwiningsih, N. N. (2021). *E-learning* (1st ed.). Media Sains Indonesia.
- Syafrayani, P. R., Ginting, P., Hasnah, Y., & Saragih, M. (2022). Unpacking the opportunities and challenges in learning speaking online during covid-19 outbreak: a case-study of Indonesian eff college students. *Englisia: Journal of Language, Education, and Humanities*, 9(2), 109-129. https://doi.org/10.22373/ej.v9i2.10940.
- Tathahira. (2020). Promoting students' critical thinking through online learning in higher education: challenges and strategies. *Englisia: Journal of Language, Education, and Humanities*, 8(1), 79-92. http://dx.doi.org/10.22373/ej.v8i1.6636.
- Taya, S. H. (2021, August 13). *Apa itu pengalaman?*. Retrieved from https://www.kompasiana.com/balawadayu/6115763506310e6a21074552/apaitu-pengalaman.
- Tysara, L. (2021, December 28). *Tantangan adalah hal yang perlu diselesaikan, begini cara mengatasinya*. Retrieved https://hot.liputan6.com/read/4835778/tantangan-adalah-hal-yang-perlu-diselesaikan-begini-cara-menghadapinya
- Wijaya, T. A. (2016). Hubungan Antara fasilitas belajar dirumah dan motivasi belajar dengan prestasi belajar pekerjaan dasar teknik otomotif siswa tkr smk muhammadiyah bambanglipuro (Thesis). Retrieved from http://eprints.uny.ac.id/id/eprint/62084

Yusny, R., Rizki, F., Trisnawati, I. K., & Mulia, M. (2021). Offline or online?: EFL students' perceptions on working in face-to-face and virtual learning modes. *Englisia: Journal of Language, Education, and Humanities, 9*(1), 113-128. https://doi.org/10.22373/ej.v9i1.10492



APPENDICES

APPENDIX A

Appointment Letter of Supervisor



SURAT KEPUTUSAN DEKAN FAKULTAS TARBIYAH DAN KEGURUAN UIN AR-RANIRY Nomor: B-14353/Un.08/FTK/KP.07.6/11/2022

TENTANG
PENYEMPURNAAN SURAT KEPUTUSAN DEKAN NOMOR Un.08/DT/TL.00/5970/2015 TENTANG
PENGANGKATAN PEMBIMBING SKRIPSI MAHASISWA FAKULTAS TARBIYAH DAN KEGURUAN UIN AR-RANIRY

DEKAN FAKULTAS TARBIYAH DAN KEGURUAN UIN AR-RANIRY

Menimbang	:	a.	bahwa untuk kelancaran bimbingan skripsi dan ujian munaqasyah mahasiswa pada Fakultas Tarbiyah dan Keguruan
			UIN Ar-Raniry Banda Aceh, maka dipandang perlu meninjau kembali dan menyempurnakan keputusan Dekan
			Nomer: R-14072/IIn 08/FTK/KP 07 6/10/2022, tentang pengangkatan pembimbing skripsi mahasiswa Fakultas

Tarbiyah dan Keguruan Ar-Raniry Banda Aceh. bahwa saudara yang tersebut namanya dalam surat keputusan ini dipandang cakap dan memenuhi syarat untuk diangkat sebagai pembimbing skripsi.

Mengingat

Undang Undang Nomor 20 tahun 2003, Tentang Sistem Pendidikan Nasional;
Undang Undang Nomor 14 Tahun 2005, Tentang Guru dan Dosen;
Undang Undang Nomor 12 Tahun 2012, Tentang Pendidikan Tinggi;
Peraturan Presiden RI Nomor 64 Tahun 2013, tentang Perubahan Institut Agama Islam Negeri Ar-Raniry Banda Aceh;
menjadi Universitas Islam Negeri Ar-Raniry Banda Aceh;
Peraturan Menteri Keuangan RI. Nomor: 190/PMK.05/2012, tentang Tata Cara Pembayaran dalam rangka
Pelaksanaan APBN;
Peraturan Menteri Agama RI Nomor: 12 Tahun 2014, tentang Organisasi & Tata Kerja UIN Ar-Raniry Banda Aceh;
Keputusan Menteri Agama Nomor 492 Tahun 2003, tentang Pendelegasian Wewenang Pengangkatan, Pemindahan,
dan Pemberhentian PNS di Lingkungan Depag RI
Peraturan Menteri Agama RI Nomor 21 Tahun 2015, tentang Statuta UIN Ar-Raniry Banda Aceh;
Keputusan Rektor UIN Ar-Raniry Nomor 02 tahun 2016, tentang Pendelegasian Wewenang kepada Dekan dan
Direktur Pascasarjana di Lingkungan UIN Ar-Raniry Banda Aceh;
Keputusan Rektor UIN Ar-Raniry Nomor 28 tahun 2019, tentang Satuan Biaya Khusus Tahun Anggaran 2020 di
Lingkungan UIN Ar-Raniry Banda Aceh;
Peraturan Kementerian Keuangan (PMK) Republik Indonesia Nomor: 72/PMK.02/2020, tentang Perubahan atas
Peraturan Menteri Keuangan (PMK) Republik Indonesia Nomor: 72/PMK.02/2020, tentang Perubahan atas

Keputusan Seminar Proposal Skripsi Program Studi Pendidikan Bahasa Inggris Fakultas Tarbiyah dan Keguruan UIN Ar-Raniry Tanggal 28 Maret 2022 Memperhatikan

MEMUTUSKAN

Menetankan

PERTAMA

Mencabut Surat Keputusan Dekan Fakultas Tarbiyah dan Keguruan UIN Ar-Raniry Nomor: Nomor: B-14072/Un,08/FTK/KP.07.6/10/2022 tanggal 21 Oktober 2022

KEDUA

1. Prof. Dr. T. Zulfikar, M.Ed.
2. Habiburrahim, M.Com., M.S., Ph.D.
Sebagai Pembimbing Pertam
Sebagai Pembimbing Kedua

Untuk membimbing Skripsi

: Ratri Wulandari Nama

NIM 180203187

Program Studi : Pendidikan Bahasa Inggris The Challenges of Online Learning during Covid 19 Pandemic: An Experience of EFL Students Judul Skripsi

Pembiayaan honorarium pembimbing pertama dan kedua tersebut diatas dibebankan pada DIPA UIN Ar-Raniry Banda Aceh tahun 2021 dengan Nomor: 025.04.2.423925/2022 tanggal 17 November 2021; Surat keputusan ini berlaku sampai akhir semester Genap Tahun Akademik 2022/2023 KETIGA

KEEMPAT

Surat Keputusan ini berlaku sejak tanggal ditetapkan dengan ketentuan segala sesuatu akan diubah dan diperbaiki kembali sebagaimana mestinya apabila kemudian hari ternyata terdapat kekeliruan dalam

penetapan ini.

Banda Aceh 01 November 2022

- 2. Ketua Prodi PBI Fak. Tarbiyah dan Keguruan;
- Pembimbing yang bersangkutan untuk dimaklumi dan dilaksanakan:

APPENDIX B

Interview Protocol

Project : The challenges of online learning that EFL students faced during

Covid-19

Place : Banda Aceh

Interviewer : Ratri Wulandari

Interviewees: RJ, NAA, RM, ONS, WNI, RMD, MR, DF, DNA

This study at to find out the challenges of online learning that EFL students faced

during Covid-19. Data collection is carried out with semi-structured interview.

Interview results are used only for research purposes in order to protect the

confidentiality of informants based on informed consent. During the interview, the

interviewer asked nine questions that had been prepared in advance and some

supporting questions about how the experience of EFL students in learning with the

online learning system during the covid-19 pandemic was. The interview process will

take about 10-20 minutes.

The point disscussed in this study are:

1. The challenges that students face in online leaning

2. The perceived impacts of online learning on students' behavior

3. The ways to improve students' engagement in online learning

54

APPENDIX C

Interview Questions

- 1. What was your experience with online learning as an EFL student?
- 2. As an EFL student, how did you feel during online learning?
- 3. Did you experience obstacles during online learning? If yes, please state.
- 4. What were the factors that cause difficulties in learning English during online learning?
- 5. Based on your experience, what were the impacts experienced by EFL students during online learning?
- 6. In terms of learning experiences, which one is better offline or online learning? What aspects and why?
- 7. During the online learning, what did you like and didn't like? How to engage students in teaching and learning process in online learning?
- 8. How to improve students' engagement in online learning?
- 9. If given a choice, online or traditional learning, which one do you prefer to do in the future? Why?